Girdwood Cemetery Committee

December 7, 2017 
Minutes Draft

What: 
Regular Monthly Meeting Girdwood Cemetery Committee 
Where:    
Girdwood Community Center, 250 Egloff Drive
Date:       
December 7, 2017
Time:      
7:00 pm
Call to order, Tommy O’Malley, Chair
Introduction of Guests:  Rob Jones, Manager of the Anchorage Memorial Park, attending via phone
Neighbors of the proposed cemetery site:  Cathy Frost, Carrie Beilen and John Deal 

GBOS members:  Eryn Boone, Sam Daniel, Jerry Fox and Mike Edgington 

Agenda Approved for December 7, 2017 Meeting
Minutes Approved from November 2, 2017 Meeting

Old Business:

1. Review Cemetery project history and current status

CRW has provided an estimate for schematic design, permits and open house for the Girdwood Cemetery.

Cemetery committee has provided design criteria for CRW to include in the schematic design.

Estimate is just under $50,000 for the schematic design.  CRW has contractor from Lower 48 to complete work as there are no cemetery specialists in state.

Once this schematic design is complete, Cemetery Committee and GBOS will know the cost to complete the project in phases.

Tommy O’Malley has met with City Manager Bill Falsey regarding funding through AreaWide bonding, and has discussed bonding with Municipal Clerk Barbara Jones.  Process is to have Assembly member sponsor, public discussion at Anchorage Assembly, and then it is added to ballot if Assembly passes bond proposal.

Tommy notes support from Assemblyman Christopher Constant, from Downtown District 1 (the neighborhood with the Anchorage Memorial Park).  Tommy expects to secure support from Suzanne LaFrance and John Weddleton, Girdwood’s representatives on the Assembly.

Funding for the Schematic Design Phase is to be requested from GBOS.

Funding for building of the Cemetery would come from AreaWide bonding.

2. Questions/Answers Session with neighbors and community
Management of the Cemetery:  John Deal asked why the group is working on management of the cemetery prior to having funding to build one.  Tommy explains that cemeteries need to meet federal requirements and managed in perpetuity, so having management agreement in place is required.  Rob Jones adds that privately run cemeteries are relatively expensive.

John Deal asks about VA management or some other entity?  Rob Jones states that VA and other groups have turned their management back over to the Municipality.  
Anchorage Cemetery land was granted by Woodrow Wilson, plots are free, burial cost depends a bit based on size of plot to be prepared.  In general cost is approx $1100 in summer and $1550 in winter.

Sam Daniel asks Rob Jones about Advisory Committee.  He states there is a 5 member board, appointed by the Mayor, representing private owners and public at large.  This is a good system and should be continued with a Girdwood Cemetery.

Girdwood Cemetery Committee is a sub-committee to the Girdwood Board of Supervisors

Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Heather Hall asks Rob Jones about Green Burials.  Rob Jones states that this is an upcoming element of cemeteries, especially in new cemeteries.  Currently no known green burial cemeteries in Alaska.  Manager of Angelos Cemetery in Anchorage (private cemetery in South Anchorage) was interested in Girdwood Cemetery being open to that idea as it’s not available in town.

John Deal asks about bear issues and burials as the cemetery site is within a wildlife corridor.  The Raven Glacier Lodge deals with bears consistently throughout the summer months.  In Anchorage with casket, the burial is typically 3-4’ deep.  With green burials it is likely that there would need to be deeper burial, perhaps anticipating a depth of 4’+.
Eryn Boone states that the original feasibility study was based just on Girdwood death rate and burial stats.  Adding in population from Anchorage after Anchorage Cemetery fills requires adjustment of the capacity and rate of the Girdwood Cemetery filling.  Rob Jones states that 75% of population is cremated; 180-200 burials per year in Anchorage.

Group discusses groundwater at the site.  Current feasibility study only involved 4 core sample holes that were dug. There may be some areas that are better on the site.  Kyle states that there may be areas on the site that are only appropriate for columbarium-type burial and relatively little space on the site for full body burial.

Sam Daniel states that the GBOS will be voting on expense for the Schematic Design Phase at their January 2018 meeting.  He requests that the neighbors offer comment and bring forward their concerns so that the Cemetery Committee can address their concerns. Next step is to continue study of the site and incorporate neighbors’ concerns. 

Concerns expressed:

Bears and wildlife.  
A procedure would need to be created to deal with wildlife (moose, bears).

Groundwater and drainage.  
Are there additional test holes to be drilled within this study? 

Should more test holes be drilled?
Group decides to ask this directly of CRW at the next meeting. 

It may turn out that even more of the land is only available for columbarium burial.

Concern about method of digging holes for testing for groundwater.

Water Quality.  
Neighbors are concerned about contaminants in the water as they are on wells

Formaldehyde is no longer used.  Group seeks confirmation that groundwater will not be contaminated.

Visual Buffer from neighboring properties.  

Neighbors don’t want to see graveyard or mourners.  
Keep trees. 

Group expressed frustration about trees that cut to work on Crow Creek Road and replacement of those trees with small unhealthy trees.


Number of burials expected per year with Anchorage burials included. 

Other concerns:

Who will take care of toilets and other cemetery structures?  
Parking lot 

unrelated concern about abandoned cars

Road going through?

No, park at front and walk in.  Moving caskets would be handled with ATV or other small equipment.

Currently homeless camp exists on the site.

3. Discuss MOA statements of support for the project
Tommy have verbal support from the HLB.  Tommy states that one of the conditions of transfer of the site from HLB to DHHS is a passing feasibility study, which has been accomplished through the initial feasibility study.

Tommy has received verbal support from Dept of Health and Human Services, Melinda Freemon:  He will request a letter from her with statement about management. 


Rob Jones also voices support for the project. 

City Manager support:  Tommy has met with Bill Falsey in November 2017 to update him on the project. They discussed the land offered by HLB, site feasibility study and the status of the schematic design.  They also discussed that this would come up for AreaWide bond proposition in Spring, 2019. Bill Falsey will be looking for an update on GBOS funding of the schematic design phase at the January MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting.  
Elements that Tommy discusses to support Girdwood Cemetery by Anchorage administration are:

Cemeteries are AreaWide Function
Anchorage is already in the cemetery business and is required to do so in perpetuity

Anchorage is obligated to bury indigent population

Anchorage cemetery is going to be filled to capacity in the next 10-15 years

4. Discuss bonding and grant funding sources for project
Support from Assembly representatives Weddleton and LaFrance

They help get it through the assembly process to get on the ballot

Cemetery Committee also will look for additional grants.

5. Request for GBOS approval of $49,910 for CRW Engineers to complete the Schematic Design Phase.

Sam states that he’d like to see GBOS approve expense so that more can be learned about the total viability of the project and neighbors’ concerns incorporated in future planning.  Is there any chance that GSA would be reimbursed for preliminary site work?
Jerry Fox states that he sees no rush to move toward Schematic design phase.  Cemetery consultant should come in summer to look at drainage and water, so there’s no need for GBOS to approve expense to CRW until later in the spring.  Cemetery committee could continue to work with neighbors in the meantime.

He thinks that ultimately Anchorage will vote against this project when asked to vote on taxing themselves to develop an Anchorage cemetery in Girdwood.  Jerry wants to make sure the project is viable before money is spent.  He wants to know from engineering company that the project is viable and he wants confirmation of support from the Administration.
Kyle states that he’ll ask CRW to answer questions about number of full body burials and groundwater concerns at GBOS Meeting in January.  Eryn to outline engineering questions to provide to CRW in advance of the meeting. Primary concern is water.

Cemetery to be discussed at the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting to determine administrations support. 
Budget:

$17,000 currently in the cemetery account. After 2018 budget is applied, another $20,000 will be added to that account.  This leaves remainder of $13,000 to be covered by other sources, which could be covered from designated fund.  

New Business
Public Comment:


None
Other Business:
6. Confirm date and time of next meeting 

Jan 4 at 1PM  
Tommy has trouble with evening meeting.  Anchorage attendees can’t make it.  Tommy wants to move meeting to 1PM.  Group discusses and confirms 1PM on Jan 4 is good.
Adjourn 8:30PM

